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          2                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: This hearing will

          3  now come to order. I'd like to welcome everyone.

          4  Good morning. My name is Diana Reyna, and I am the

          5  Chair of the Committee on Rules, Privileges and

          6  Elections. Before we begin I would like to introduce

          7  the other members of the Committee who are present.

          8  Council Member Joel Rivera, Council Member Leroy

          9  Comrie, Council Member Erik Martin Dilan, Council

         10  Member Melinda Katz, Council Member Jimmy Oddo,

         11  Council Member Dan Garodnick, Council Member Mike

         12  McMahon, and not part of the Committee, but always

         13  welcome, Council Member Miguel Martinez. And we've

         14  also been joined by Council Member Robert Jackson.

         15                 As further members continue to

         16  trickle in, I'd like to take this opportunity to

         17  thank the staff of the Committee, Crystal, Chuck,

         18  Barbara, the Counsel to the Committee, for all the

         19  work that they've done. They've been joined by two

         20  interns in the audience and I just wanted to relay

         21  the fact that they've done a fantastic job, as

         22  always, investigating and putting this hearing to

         23  order.

         24                 Today we have before us five

         25  candidates for the Council's advice and consent
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          2  review. One candidate for appointment for the New

          3  York City Taxi and Limousine Commission, and four

          4  for the New York City Planning Commission; as

          5  follows: Lauvienska Polanco, a resident of

          6  Manhattan. Mayoral appointment for the New York City

          7  Taxi and Limousine Commission. If appointed, Ms.

          8  Polanco will fill a vacancy and serve for the

          9  remainder of a seven-year term that expires on

         10  January 31st, 2008.

         11                 Nathan Leventhal, a resident of

         12  Manhattan. Mayoral appointment to the New York City

         13  Planning Commission. If appointed, Mr. Leventhal

         14  will succeed Jane Gole, and serve for the remainder

         15  of a five-year term that expires on June 30th, 2010.

         16                 Betty Chen, a resident of Manhattan.

         17  Mayoral appointment to the New York City Planning

         18  Commission. If appointed Ms. Chen will succeed

         19  Christopher Coy and serve for the remainder of a

         20  five-year term that expires on June 30th, 2008.

         21                 Richard Eaddy, a resident of

         22  Manhattan. Mayoral reappointment to the New York

         23  City Planning Commission. If reappointed, Mr. Eaddy

         24  will serve the remainder of a five-year term, that

         25  expires on June 30th, 2010.

                                                            6

          1  RULES, PRIVILEGES AND ELECTIONS

          2                 And Alfred Cerullo, a resident of

          3  Staten Island. Mayoral reappointment to the New York

          4  City Planning Commission. If reappointed, Mr.

          5  Cerullo will serve for the remainder of a five-year

          6  term that expires on June 30th, 2011.

          7                 We will begin with Ms. Polanco, the

          8  candidate for the Taxi and Limousine Commission. I'd

          9  like to ask Ms. Polanco to come to the front. Before

         10  you will be a microphone that you can turn on.

         11  Sergeant-At-Arms will assist you.

         12                 First I will briefly explain the

         13  functions of the TLC. The TLC consists of nine

         14  members appointed by the Mayor, all with the advice

         15  and consent of the Council, five of said members,

         16  one resident of each of the five boroughs of the

         17  City, are recommended for appointment by the

         18  majority vote of the Council members of the

         19  respective borough.

         20                 Commission members are appointed for

         21  terms of seven years, and can serve until the

         22  appointment and qualification of a successor.

         23  Vacancies other than those that occur at the

         24  expiration of a term shall be filled for the

         25  unexpired term. The Mayor may remove any such member
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          2  for cause upon stated charges.

          3                 The Mayor designates one member of

          4  the Commission to act as the Chairperson and Chief

          5  Executive Officer, the Chairperson shall have charge

          6  of the organization of his/her office, and have

          7  authority to employ, assign and superintend the

          8  duties of such officers and employees as may be

          9  necessary to carry out the provisions of Chapter 65

         10  of the Charter. The Charter provides that the

         11  Chairperson shall devote his/her full-time to this

         12  position, and as such receive compensation as set by

         13  the Mayor. The Chair currently receives $170,222

         14  annually. Other members of the TLC are not entitled

         15  to compensation.

         16                 The Commission is responsible for the

         17  continuing, further development and improvement of

         18  Taxi and Limousine Service in the City. It shall be

         19  the further purpose of the Commission, consonant

         20  with the promotion and protection of the public

         21  comfort and convenience, to adopt and establish an

         22  overall public transportation, policy governing

         23  taxi, coach, limousine and wheelchair accessible van

         24  services as it relates to the overall public

         25  transportation work of the City.
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          2                 The Commission is also responsible

          3  for establishing certain rates, standards, and

          4  criteria for the licensing of vehicles, drivers and

          5  chauffeurs, owners and operators engaged in such

          6  services and for providing authorization to persons

          7  to operate commuter van services within the City.

          8                 Welcome, Ms. Polanco.

          9                 MS. POLANCO: Thank you.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: Would you please

         11  raise your right hand and be sworn in by Counsel.

         12                 COUNSEL TO COMMITTEE: Do you swear to

         13  tell the truth, the whole truth and nothing but the

         14  truth?

         15                 MS. POLANCO: Yes, I do.

         16                 (Witness sworn.)

         17                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: Ms. Polanco, do

         18  you have an opening statement? And if you do, you're

         19  more than welcome to share it with us.

         20                 MS. POLANCO: Well, it's a short

         21  opening statement. First of all, good morning,

         22  Chairperson. And good morning to the members of the

         23  Committee. My name, as you know, is Lauvienska

         24  Polanco, and it is truly a privilege to be here

         25  before you.
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          2                 I have been a long-time resident of

          3  Manhattan for over 15 years, and I currently work in

          4  the Bronx Supreme Court as a Court Attorney. I have

          5  been there for five years.

          6                 I'm truly excited about my nomination

          7  to the Taxi and Limousine Commission, representing

          8  Manhattan, and as I mentioned, since I've been a

          9  long-time resident of this county, basically I've

         10  been exposed or quite aware of the concerns that

         11  many have, which include, but not limited to, the

         12  lack of accessibility of yellow cabs, and

         13  particularly in Harlem, El Barrio, and Northern

         14  Manhattan, which encompasses Washington Heights, and

         15  also the outer boroughs, as well. And the concerns

         16  dealing with accessibility of yellow cabs, or I

         17  would say cabs that are wheelchair accessible and

         18  concerns also dealing with the environment, and I'm

         19  truly excited to be part of the Commission, and I'm

         20  here. Any questions that you have, please let me

         21  know. And basically that's my opening remarks.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: Thank you very

         23  much.

         24                 I'd like to just take this

         25  opportunity to introduce a few of the members who
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          2  have joined us.

          3                 To my right is Council Member Inez

          4  Dickens, and Council Member Lewis Fidler. Are there

          5  any other questions or comments that anyone may have

          6  here today for Ms. Polanco?

          7                 Melinda Katz.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ: How are you?

          9                 MS. POLANCO: How are you?

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ: Thank you for

         11  joining us. You have an impressive resume.

         12                 MS. POLANCO: Thank you.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ: I guess my

         14  question is, why do you want to be on the TLC?

         15                 MS. POLANCO: Well, basically I'm from

         16  an area basically I would suppose the Taxi and

         17  Limousine is well known, so to have an opportunity

         18  to be part of it, or to have an opportunity to

         19  implement policy that will effect a lot of people

         20  that live in my community. Also, living in the outer

         21  boroughs, many immigrants, so it's really a

         22  privilege to be a part of that. So, that is an

         23  opportunity that I basically want to take advantage

         24  of.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ: Thank you.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: Thank you, Council

          3  Member Katz.

          4                 Council Member Fidler.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: I was just

          6  quickly looking over your questions and answers in

          7  the file and I see that we didn't ask any questions

          8  about commuter vans, which we refer to more

          9  colloquially as "dollar vans." I was just interested

         10  in knowing your perspective on commuter vans and how

         11  they operate. There's a difference in opinion

         12  amongst Council members, you know, some of whom

         13  think they ought to be able to pick up passengers

         14  without prearrangement and wherever they choose, and

         15  those of us who believe that that is the

         16  privatization of bus service. I'm just curious if

         17  you have a view on the TLC's role in dollar vans?

         18                 MS. POLANCO: Well, I could tell you

         19  honestly that that's one of the industries that

         20  definitely if I have the opportunity to be part of

         21  the TLC, that definitely will pay more attention and

         22  I will be open to discussions about commuter vans as

         23  to what's the best way to go ahead with them. But I

         24  truly don't have one specific answer for your

         25  question.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: Thank you.

          3                 Council Member Dilan.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Thank you, and

          5  welcome.

          6                 MS. POLANCO: Thank you.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: I just want to

          8  ask one brief question. I see it here in the

          9  document, and I have the answer but I think the

         10  answer is so important it needs to be stated on the

         11  record.

         12                 MS. POLANCO: Yes.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: I just want to

         14  get your feelings on whether you think the TLC

         15  should authorize drivers to charge a gas surcharge

         16  to the public.

         17                 MS. POLANCO: Well, as part of my

         18  answer, I was somewhat clear when I said no, but I

         19  was open to basically hear and discuss the

         20  circumstances that are concerned as to why a gas

         21  surcharge will be implemented. Specifically after we

         22  just passed one, you know, just recently.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: So, your answer

         24  would be no. If someone came before you, you --

         25                 MS. POLANCO: I mean, it depends on
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          2  the circumstances.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: You'd be

          4  leaning no, but you'd also keep an open mind?

          5                 MS. POLANCO: Of course. Of course.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Thank you,

          7  Madam Chair.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: Thank you, Ms.

          9  Polanco.

         10                 And this concludes all comments and

         11  questions for Ms. Polanco. But I do want to thank

         12  her for her willingness on a volunteer basis of your

         13  nomination, accepting that nomination, and your

         14  impressive resume can certainly serve the City of

         15  New York to particularly listen to certain concerns

         16  of the Transportation system for the City of New

         17  York, and more so you're going to perhaps hear those

         18  New Yorkers, such as the disabled community who

         19  continuously voices their opinion as to the lack of

         20  transportation they have. So, I congratulate you,

         21  and we will soon vote. We just have to listen to the

         22  four candidates for the New York City Planning

         23  Commission, and we will then vote immediately after.

         24  Thank you.

         25                 MS. POLANCO: Well, thank you for your
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          2  time. Thank you.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: The City Planning

          4  Commission has 13 members, seven appointed by the

          5  Mayor, one by the Public Advocate and one by each of

          6  the Borough Presidents. The Planning Commission is

          7  responsible for the long-range planning to ensure

          8  orderly growth and development, assist in developing

          9  the ten-year capital plan, prepares and modifies the

         10  zoning resolution among a number of other critical

         11  functions.

         12                 Commission members serve five-year

         13  terms. There is no limitation on the number of terms

         14  that a CPC member may serve. CPC members are

         15  prohibited from holding any other City office while

         16  they serve on the Planning Commission. The Chair

         17  receives an annual salary of $181,719. The member

         18  who is designated as Vice Chair receives an annual

         19  salary of $55,151. The other members receive an

         20  annual salary of $47,958.

         21                 I'd like to ask all four candidates

         22  to please join us in the front. Mr. Leventhal, Ms.

         23  Chen, Mr. Eaddy and Mr. Cerullo.

         24                 Will you please raise your right

         25  hands and be sworn in by counsel. Thank you.
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          2                 COUNSEL TO COMMITTEE: Will each of

          3  you either swear or attest to tell the truth, the

          4  whole truth and nothing but the truth?

          5                 MR. LEVENTHAL: I do.

          6                 MS. CHEN: Yes.

          7                 MR. EADDY: Yes.

          8                 MR. CERULLO: Yes.

          9                 (Witnesses sworn.)

         10                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: We're going to

         11  begin with you and we will then hear from Ms. Chen,

         12  followed by Mr. Eaddy and then Mr. Cerullo.

         13                 MR. LEVENTHAL: Thank you, Madam

         14  Chair, ladies and gentlemen, good morning. It's a

         15  pleasure to be here, and it's an honor to be

         16  nominated by the Mayor for a position on the City

         17  Planning Commission.

         18                 I'll just speak very briefly and

         19  generally and be happy to respond to your questions.

         20                 I hope you will have had a chance or

         21  maybe will have a chance to review my resume, my 23

         22  years of experience either full-time for the City or

         23  a pro bono basis. I've lived in three of the City's

         24  five boroughs, Brooklyn, Queens and Manhattan. I'm a

         25  product of the City's public school system,
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          2  including Queens College, where I continue to serve

          3  on the Board, and I've been honored that four New

          4  York City Mayors and one U.S. President have

          5  appointed me to positions of trust.

          6                 I obviously won't list all of these

          7  jobs at this time, but one I'd like to talk about a

          8  little because I think it might be most relevant to

          9  the work we're about to talk about.

         10                 I have to say in passing, I've been

         11  in this room probably dozens of times before any of

         12  you were here, usually testifying about the budget

         13  or one City matter or the other, mostly when I was

         14  Deputy Mayor, but this is the first time I've

         15  actually come to talk about myself, so it's a very

         16  unusual experience.

         17                 When I was Housing Commissioner in

         18  the Koch Administration, I started to learn a great

         19  deal about City structure, and the interrelationship

         20  between HPD and the City Planning Commission. I

         21  worked very closely with Bob Wagner, who at the time

         22  was Chairman of the City Planning Commission. We

         23  went on to be Deputy Mayors together under Ed Koch.

         24  I've always felt that the strength of this City is

         25  in its neighborhoods. That is one of the reasons why
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          2  when I became Housing Commissioner we focused our

          3  attention away from development of new housing and

          4  the rehabilitation of existing housing, and we

          5  started what I think became until that time, a

          6  record breaking several years of housing

          7  rehabilitation.

          8                 We particularly treated the in rem

          9  housing stock, which previously had been housing

         10  that was taken into City ownership because of the

         11  failure of the owner to pay real estate taxes, and

         12  traditionally would be simply auctioned off to

         13  another private real estate developer and come back

         14  to auction five years later.

         15                 We turned many of these buildings

         16  over to tenant and community groups for their

         17  operation, and I think we helped to preserve many of

         18  the City's neighborhoods as a result. And if you

         19  read the City Charter, you will see that housing is

         20  the first area that the City Planning Commission is

         21  responsible for.

         22                 The other point I'd like to make is I

         23  was very intimately involved with this Charter

         24  Revision of 1989, which as you know undoubtedly had

         25  to deal with the fact that the Board of Estimate was
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          2  declared unconstitutional and it was our job to

          3  decide how Land Use policy and how Land Use process

          4  should be carried on, and we devised a plan, not

          5  only for the expansion of this Council and 51

          6  members, but essentially for this Council to succeed

          7  to the Board of Estimate as the final stage of the

          8  Land Use process. And I think I'd have to say, based

          9  on everything I've observed between then and now, I

         10  think the Council has done a very responsible and

         11  excellent job of dealing with very thorny Land Use

         12  issues.

         13                 Should I be lucky enough to be

         14  confirmed? I had hoped that my background would be

         15  of some assistance to the City Planning Commission,

         16  and I'm ready to answer any questions you may have.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: Thank you so much,

         18  Mr. Leventhal.

         19                 Please proceed. Who was next?

         20                 MS. CHEN: Good morning, Chairperson

         21  Reyna and members of the Committee. Thank you so

         22  much for the opportunity to testify in front of you

         23  today. I'm honored and pleased to be nominated to

         24  serve on the City Planning Commission which does

         25  such important work.
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          2                 I'd like to tell you a little about

          3  myself, why I hope to serve on the Commission, and

          4  how my years of experience qualify me for

          5  consideration of this position.

          6                 I'm a first generation

          7  Chinese-American, born in Illinois to immigrant

          8  parents, I grew up in Pittsburgh and went to public

          9  high school there. I earned a Master's degree in

         10  architecture from Yale University, and a Bachelor's

         11  degree from Harvard University, and I also earned a

         12  commercial horticulture certificate from the New

         13  York Botanical Garden.

         14                 New York City is my adopted home town

         15  and I'm a registered architect in the State of New

         16  York, currently I'm the Vice President for Planning,

         17  Design and Preservation at the Governors Island

         18  Preservation and Education Corporation. And I'm

         19  responsible for the planning of Governors Island,

         20  and prior to this I was the Vice President for

         21  Planning at the Lower Manhattan Development

         22  Corporation, working on the master planning and

         23  rebuilding of Ground Zero and other planning

         24  initiatives in Lower Manhattan.

         25                 During my professional career, I have
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          2  worked as a planner, an architect and designer, on a

          3  wide range of projects - educational, cultural,

          4  housing, retail, waterfront development, and I've

          5  represented the clients or the public's side of the

          6  project, as well as been on the consultant's side of

          7  a project as an architect. And from being on

          8  different sides, I understand the interplay of

          9  multiple voices and concerns about public and

         10  private projects.

         11                 From these experiences and for my

         12  professional training, I think what I can do well is

         13  help to analyze complex planning issues, explain

         14  architectural ideas clearly to others, bridge the

         15  world of design and policy-making, think

         16  intelligently about the effects of design on real

         17  people, and work on practical solutions when there

         18  are stakeholders with competing interests.

         19                 If appointed, I will try my best to

         20  be fair and open and honest. I appreciate the role

         21  of the public and their elected representatives in

         22  the planning process, and like you, I'm committed to

         23  a fair and independent planning process that best

         24  represents the interests of the City.

         25                 As an architect, I know that the
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          2  shaping of the physical environment, its character

          3  and its uses affects people's lives in very profound

          4  ways.

          5                 It influences their health and

          6  productivity, their social relationships and their

          7  happiness, and the work undertaken by the City

          8  Planning Commission is important for these very

          9  reasons.

         10                 Working in New York City has given me

         11  so much in personal and professional terms, and I'd

         12  be very grateful to be able to serve on a body that

         13  not only keeps the City healthy and thriving, but

         14  also helps it to become a better and better place

         15  for New Yorkers to live and work.

         16                 So, thank you for allowing me to

         17  testify, and I would welcome the opportunity to be a

         18  part of the Commission, working with the Department

         19  of City Planning on its critical and necessary

         20  functions, and if you would approve my appointment,

         21  I would really look forward to serving, and I'd be

         22  happy to answer any questions.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: Thank you, Ms.

         24  Chen.

         25                 We will now hear from Mr. Eaddy.
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          2                 MR. EADDY: Thank you. Madam Chair,

          3  members of the City Council, I'm honored to sit here

          4  before you today. As a native New Yorker and one who

          5  has chosen to raise my family here, I take great

          6  pride in the accomplishments of our great City. I

          7  find the people, neighborhoods, commerce and energy

          8  very stimulating. During my life I have gotten to

          9  know the City very well and believe strongly that

         10  the people in the neighborhoods are what make New

         11  York a wonderful place to live and work. My service

         12  on the City Planning Commission has given me an even

         13  greater level of respect and pride for the people of

         14  New York. In spite of what one reads and hears, New

         15  Yorkers care very deeply about their City, whether

         16  in Brooklyn, the Bronx, Staten Island, Queens or

         17  Lower Manhattan, when issues have come before the

         18  Commission, which impacts their quality of life, the

         19  people have made their voices heard. I am proud to

         20  participate in a process that has contributed

         21  greatly to the preservation of neighborhoods of New

         22  York, as well as the necessary growth and economic

         23  future of this City, by working with the elected

         24  officials and other partners in government, the

         25  Department and the Commission has contributed to the
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          2  continued health of the City. Needless to say, there

          3  have been and will be challenges. One of these is

          4  the continued need to protect our neighborhoods,

          5  provide new housing to accommodate the increasing

          6  population, and to maintain a range of affordability

          7  to ensure that all of those who want to, can afford

          8  to live in New York City.

          9                 Additionally, we must make sure that

         10  our infrastructure can handle the needs of our

         11  growing City in an efficient and reliable fashion.

         12                 These are issues we must continue

         13  talking about and ones which I hope to continue to

         14  work on finding solutions as a Commissioner.

         15                 Thank you very much.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: Thank you, Mr.

         17  Eaddy.

         18                 And Mr. Cerullo.

         19                 MR. CERULLO: Thank you, Madam Chair,

         20  Minority Leader Oddo, members of the Committee and

         21  Council members, particularly my Council Member at

         22  home, Council Member McMahon, and my Council Member

         23  at work, Council Member Garodnick, it's a pleasure

         24  to be here today and to appear before you regarding

         25  my nomination for the appointment to the City
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          2  Planning Commission.

          3                 I know we've had three previous

          4  speakers, so I'll attempt to be brief, which those

          5  of you who know me know it is not an easy task.

          6                 I've spent a good part of the last 21

          7  years in my career in and around this building, and

          8  I'm very proud of the fact that I've had a variety

          9  of roles where I've been able to give back to the

         10  public, and I'm thrilled to be able to have the

         11  confidence of the Mayor in this reappointment

         12  process to continue to serve the City with your

         13  approval on the City Planning Commission.

         14                 Obviously, there are many important

         15  issues that face our communities. I'm extremely

         16  sensitive to not only the role of the Council in the

         17  process of Land Use, but also the importance of

         18  public input from the neighborhoods that are

         19  affected by the actions of the Commission. And I

         20  believe that at least in the two years that I've

         21  served in the completion of an unexpired term of a

         22  previous Commissioner, I've had a whole new sense of

         23  understanding of how the Commission operates and, of

         24  course, the partnership that it has with you in

         25  getting the work done for the people of the City.
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          2                 Like my colleague at the table Mr.

          3  Leventhal, I've spent many years in this room, in

          4  fact served on this Committee, and sat on the other

          5  side of this table and discussed the interesting

          6  issues that pertain to different positions for our

          7  City, and I know that in working with my colleague,

          8  Mr. Eaddy, there is a great deal of compassion and

          9  understanding and intelligence that is applied to

         10  the public hearing process and deliberation process

         11  at City Planning. I have immense respect for the

         12  work of this Council and this process, and I'm

         13  appreciative of the fact that I can come before you

         14  and hope that you believe that my experiences in

         15  government up to this point and as well in the quasi

         16  private sector will continue to be an asset to the

         17  work of the City Planning Commission. So, I thank

         18  you for this opportunity and look forward to

         19  answering any questions you may have.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: Thank you, Mr.

         21  Cerullo.

         22                 I'd like to just comment we've been

         23  joined by Council Member Baez and Council Member

         24  Weprin. I know that there are Council Members that

         25  have questions, some have comments. And, so, we will
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          2  begin with Council Member Comrie.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: Thank you,

          4  Madam Chair. I just have a general comment and then

          5  I'd like to be excused to vote, because I have a

          6  12:00 meeting with the Commissioner of the

          7  Department of Consumer Affairs.

          8                 I've had experience with three of the

          9  four candidates that are coming before us today. I

         10  find them all to be eminently qualified and I look

         11  forward to their service on the City Planning

         12  Commission. Their resumes truly speak for themselves

         13  and I'm proud that they are desirous of the fact

         14  they continue to serve the City in this important

         15  position, and I would like to vote aye on all

         16  candidates, and also the candidate for the Taxi and

         17  Limousine Commission, Ms. Polanco.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: Thank you, Council

         19  Member Comrie.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE: Thank you.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: Council Member

         22  Katz.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ: Thank you, Madam

         24  Chair.

         25                 I would like to welcome all of the

                                                            27

          1  RULES, PRIVILEGES AND ELECTIONS

          2  candidates here, and as you know, I am Chair of the

          3  Land Use Committee and I look forward to working

          4  closely with each and every one of you again, and

          5  newly.

          6                 I understand, Mr. Leventhal, you

          7  lived in Forest Hills for awhile?

          8                 MR. LEVENTHAL: I lived in Forest

          9  Hills for 13 years.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ: And you moved

         11  out?

         12                 MR. LEVENTHAL: Actually, I moved to

         13  Washington to work at the Pentagon, an Equal

         14  Opportunity Commission, so I don't think we consider

         15  Washington a borough yet, but...

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ: Can I vote on

         17  the three of them? Well, we welcome you here. I

         18  think this is really a question, first of all, I'd

         19  like to know how many times you were investigated by

         20  the government, considering your record? I see

         21  you've probably been investigated quite a bit. But

         22  on a more serious note, for the reappointments, as

         23  well as you, because this really has been a topic

         24  that has come up mostly in the last year, affordable

         25  housing, clearly, as you know from the beginning,
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          2  has been a huge issue here in the Council for the

          3  last five years. It was almost like an avalanche. It

          4  started with a few questions about affordable

          5  housing five years ago when we all came in, and it

          6  slowly but surely has become almost the number one

          7  issue in every single rezoning we do. In the last

          8  year since we've met with the reappointments before,

          9  inclusionary zoning has become a huge issue in the

         10  other boroughs besides Manhattan. One of the things

         11  that we keep grappling with is when it becomes

         12  affordable to do inclusionary zoning at such a low

         13  density, I'm really curious more on your thoughts

         14  about how we can increase the use of affordable

         15  housing as we move forward. You know we just had the

         16  421-A fight in the Council, and in particular, if

         17  you have any particular thoughts on inclusionary

         18  zonings in low-density areas, but that's not a

         19  necessity.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: Anyone can chime

         21  in.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ: Yes, anyone can

         23  chime in. I just more want to make it clear that

         24  it's such an important issue for us here.

         25                 MR. CERULLO: I think it would be very
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          2  safe to say that the Commission agrees that dealing

          3  with the issues of affordable housing are critical

          4  to the City's future. You should know, just as sort

          5  of an anecdote, at our last City Planning Commission

          6  hearing we certified 1,000 units of affordable

          7  housing just in one day around the City.

          8                 This is certainly a priority. You

          9  know the Mayor has made this a priority in terms of

         10  developing affordable housing. This is a Council

         11  priority. I think the working relationship between

         12  the Council and the Administration will be very

         13  helpful in actually accomplishing those goals.

         14                 We have seen at the Commission, and

         15  with the support of the Commission, inclusionary

         16  housing proposals. Whether or not that works

         17  everywhere and in every project I think is an issue

         18  that we'll have to deal with on a case-by-case

         19  basis, but I don't think that we're in a period

         20  where there is anyone close-minded at all to the

         21  issues of how we provide for those people who need

         22  affordable housing, and of course we know there is

         23  such a range of how we even define affordable

         24  housing. And the need is great.

         25                 Just recently, in fact, in the
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          2  Mayor's presentation on sustainability and where the

          3  City will be in the Year 2030, and the growth that

          4  we can expect in New York City, clearly the issue of

          5  providing housing at every level, particularly

          6  affordable housing, I think will be a priority of

          7  ours as we continue, and if we have the opportunity

          8  to serve out another term, I'm sure it will be an

          9  issue that we'll be working very closely with you on

         10  accomplishing.

         11                 MR. LEVENTHAL: Likewise, I'd just

         12  like to offer that it is an important issue, as you

         13  mentioned and as I mentioned in my opening

         14  statement, and I think this Administration and the

         15  Council has worked very well together in order to

         16  craft programs that meet the balance, because as we

         17  all know programs don't work everywhere, and so

         18  there has been this healthy debate that has gone on

         19  and I think that the Commission feels very strongly

         20  that affordable housing is important to New York and

         21  we'll continue to work to help ensure that it's

         22  created.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ: No one has any

         24  particular thoughts on the inclusionary housing

         25  issue, right? Just curious. All right.
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          2                 It is a debate, Madam Chair, that we

          3  keep going through time and time again, every time

          4  we do a rezoning, as to how dense something has to

          5  be in order for affordable housing to become worth

          6  it. As you know from the Williamsburg Greenpoint

          7  fight, which was the first time that we used

          8  inclusionary zoning outside I think the Borough of

          9  Manhattan --

         10                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: A lot of

         11  resistance.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ: There was a lot

         13  of resistance at the time, and so we're just moving

         14  forward, and hopefully on the bigger and better uses

         15  of the policy.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: Thank you, Council

         17  Member Katz.

         18                 Council Member Weprin.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER WEPRIN: Thank you,

         20  Madam Chair. It's great to see that Mr. Leventhal,

         21  who has such a tremendous background in public

         22  service and the private sector as well, for so many

         23  years still wants to continue contributing in public

         24  service, and although we don't know each other well

         25  personally, I certainly know of his years of public
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          2  service dating back to a number of administrations

          3  and have followed that over the years, and I'm very

          4  happy to see that you want to continue to serve the

          5  City in some capacity and I'm very happy to support

          6  your nomination.

          7                 MR. LEVENTHAL: Thank you.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER WEPRIN: And I also

          9  want to state my affection and good working

         10  relationship with Fred Cerullo, who I really got to

         11  know very well. I knew him from his Finance

         12  Commissioner days and my Wall Street days when I

         13  chaired the SIA New York District, and we worked

         14  closely there. But I really got to know him the last

         15  few years with his work on behalf of the Grand

         16  Central Partnership, and various bids throughout the

         17  City, which I have been supportive of as head of the

         18  Finance Committee and he's an outstanding public

         19  servant and it's also nice to know that he had a

         20  significant stint in this body and understands the

         21  legislative body and how important it is to have

         22  correspondence and to stay in touch with the City

         23  Council as issues come up before the City Planning

         24  Commission. So, I'm very happy to support his

         25  renomination to that job, and I know he'll continue
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          2  to do an outstanding job.

          3                 As for the other two nominees, I

          4  don't know of your service other than reading

          5  through your resumes, but it's certainly very

          6  impressive credentials and I'm very happy that

          7  you're also willing to serve and I'm happy to

          8  support your nominations as well.

          9                 MS. CHEN: Thank you.

         10                 MR. CERULLO: Thank you.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: Thank you, Council

         12  Member Weprin.

         13                 Council Member McMahon.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER McMAHON: Thank you,

         15  Madam Chairwoman. I will sort of associate myself

         16  with the comments of my colleagues here so we can

         17  make this brief. I've got to tell you a quick story,

         18  though, about the word "brief." Our former

         19  colleague, Andrew Lanza, at his swearing in to the

         20  Senate the other day began his speech by saying he

         21  was going to be brief and he went on, it was as long

         22  as William Henry Harrison's inaugural address, and

         23  then former Council Member Fred Cerullo said he was

         24  going to be brief as well and we saw what happened.

         25  So, I'm going to introduce a resolution on Thursday
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          2  as to what the word "brief" means in the City of New

          3  York. And that was part of the joke we had on

          4  Sunday, as well.

          5                 I will be brief, commend you all for

          6  wanting to do public service, and Mr. Leventhal,

          7  we've never met either. I've always marveled at the

          8  Bloomberg Administration, although I quite often

          9  don't agree with decisions that are made, the level

         10  of professionalism and integrity and just quality of

         11  people that work in that Administration has always

         12  struck me, and I always wondered how he could have

         13  done that, and reading your resume I understood that

         14  you were quite a bit the architect of that, so I

         15  don't know if we'll ever meet again, but I want you

         16  to know that I never even knew you and I realize now

         17  that you played a role in that, and that's really

         18  something to be proud of.

         19                 And, again, let me say, I don't

         20  always agree with the people, but even when they

         21  disagree with me they'll call you back and say so

         22  and it's not my job to agree with the Administration

         23  as a Councilman. Fred would understand that.

         24                 The other ones, you have great

         25  resumes and we thank you for your service. My
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          2  problem, though, is, except for Mr. Cerullo, you are

          3  from Manhattan, I represent the final frontier, if

          4  you will, Staten Island, the outer borough of outer

          5  boroughs. It's only with the Bloomberg

          6  Administration that we've been able to get attention

          7  to the fact that the zoning that existed in our

          8  borough up until recently was really a mess. It has

          9  been addressed and readdressed to a great extent;

         10  however, many Staten Islanders, and I think the

         11  other three outer boroughs, as well, if you will,

         12  feel that sometimes some City agencies are

         13  Manhattancentric, and deal with the big problems but

         14  not the little problems.

         15                 If you could just comment a little

         16  bit on sort of your overall City perspective, and

         17  why I can feel confident when I vote for you today,

         18  so that the people whom I represent will have the

         19  attention and fair hearings on issues before the

         20  Commission moving forward.

         21                 MR. EADDY: Sure. If you don't mind,

         22  I'll start.

         23                 In my tenure on the City Planning

         24  Commission, we have gone through a number of

         25  rezonings within the Borough of Staten Island,
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          2  probably in terms of numbers, as many, if not more,

          3  than any other single borough. I have gone to Staten

          4  Island a few times to go visit, and as a New Yorker,

          5  I am happy to say that I, as currently living in

          6  Manhattan, I started my first 12 years of life in

          7  Brooklyn, and also have great experience in Queens

          8  and the Bronx as well, and through my tenure on the

          9  City Planning Commission have come to know and

         10  respect and actually come to love Staten Island as

         11  well. And the Commission and the Chair and the

         12  Administration I think has a strong commitment to

         13  address a lot of the bad things, I'll call it, that

         14  have happened on the Island and I think we've made

         15  great strides in that and hope we will continue.

         16                 MR. LEVENTHAL: I guess I'd like to

         17  add, first of all, thank you for those kind remarks

         18  about the quality of the personnel in the Bloomberg

         19  Administration. I think the credit really rests with

         20  the Mayor, who his only directive to me as

         21  Transition Chairman was find the best people, and I

         22  think with the help of Andrea Shapiro-Davis, the

         23  Executive Director of the Mayor's Office of

         24  Appointments, and the wonderful Mayor's Committee on

         25  Appointments, I think we've tried to do just that.
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          2                 I am a resident of Manhattan. I have,

          3  however, as I indicated before, have lived in

          4  Brooklyn on Ocean Parkway, and Forest Hills. I was

          5  just on Continental Avenue two weeks ago. I'm

          6  sensitive, as I said before, to the fact the City

          7  has built a lot of great neighborhoods, and even in

          8  the brief time since I've been nominated to this

          9  position, it's been made very clear to me, the keep

         10  concerns felt by the Commissioners at the City

         11  Planning Commission about the dangers of

         12  over-development on Staten Island, the need that the

         13  infrastructure must be in place before further

         14  development can take place on the kind of scale that

         15  sometimes gets proposed, and I think, should I be

         16  confirmed, I think I would continue to be very

         17  sensitive to those issues.

         18                 MS. CHEN: I believe it is important

         19  that we aren't just Manhattan focused. I am a

         20  resident of Manhattan and have worked here, but the

         21  City Planning Commission obviously should give equal

         22  and fair consideration to each of the five boroughs,

         23  I would look forward to working with the staff of

         24  each of the Borough offices within City Planning,

         25  and I think like any issue that would come before
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          2  City Planning, you would have to look at things on a

          3  case-by-case basis, and I think, you know, different

          4  neighborhoods, different boroughs have really unique

          5  issues, whether it's over-development,

          6  infrastructure, affordable housing, you know, we

          7  should look at it on its own merits and you know,

          8  keep our sort of vision looking at the entire City,

          9  as well as the needs of individual neighborhoods.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO: Thank you, Madam

         11  Chair.

         12                 If I could just piggy-back on what

         13  Council Member McMahon said, let me start by saying

         14  with reference to brief, when former Council Member

         15  and now State Senator Lanza said that, we looked at

         16  each other and Assemblyman Vinne Idezio (phonetic)

         17  put the under and over at ten minutes, I promptly

         18  bet ten bucks on the over. At the 15-minute mark he

         19  asked me if I would want to double or nothing my

         20  bet. I said no, but it would have been 20 minutes,

         21  and I think Councilman/State Senator Lanza beat

         22  that. So, something about the South Shore and former

         23  South Shore Council members, they like to talk.

         24                 Fred Cerullo is not the Staten Island

         25  appointee to City Planning, but for all intents and
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          2  purposes he is Staten Island in many different ways,

          3  and, you know, it's just a pleasure to see Fred

          4  working on behalf of Staten Island still.

          5                 If I might, let me just say to all

          6  four members, again piggy-backing on what Council

          7  Member McMahon said, this Administration deserves

          8  all the credit in the world for doing what other

          9  Administrations did not do in terms of development

         10  on Staten Island. But I can't tell you strongly

         11  enough that the job is not done. And I got a kick

         12  out of reading the story that the Mayor put a clock

         13  in the bull pen, because for the last year or so

         14  I've been talking about this internal clock. I have

         15  three years left in the Council, and our concern is

         16  that subsequent Administrations may not see this as

         17  a priority, and we're not trying to be critical in

         18  any way. In fact, it's a compliment that we believe

         19  that we can get more things done in the remaining

         20  three years with this Administration. We have,

         21  Council Member McMahon and I share a community

         22  called Westerly (phonetic), where the community is

         23  adamant about doing a rezoning and the Commission

         24  seems hesitant to do that. I would just ask you

         25  folks to look at that application.
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          2                 Our work in terms of addressing

          3  over-development on Staten Island is not done. On a

          4  personal note, let me just highlight one of the

          5  aspects of Fred Cerullo's bio and resume that he did

          6  not talk about, is that he has his Screen Actors

          7  Guild card and he does do some acting. We shared the

          8  large screen a few times, I just want my colleagues

          9  to know that I stole every scene away from him. So,

         10  give him his job back on City Planning Commission.

         11                 MR. CERULLO: I would say since the

         12  Minority Leader has not cast his vote yet, that he's

         13  absolutely correct.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: Thank you, Council

         15  Member Oddo.

         16                 Council Member Dickens.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER DICKENS: Thank you.

         18  Thank you so much, Chair Reyna. And thank you to all

         19  of you. Impressive. And I'm very happy to see that

         20  our Mayor has diversity with two minorities - it's

         21  great to see a woman and it's great to see a member

         22  of the African-American community.

         23                 Mr. Eaddy, I see you're a member,

         24  you're still a member of the Board of Trustees of

         25  North General?
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          2                 MR. EADDY: Yes, I am.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER DICKENS: Great. I'm

          4  very happy about that, because that's a hospital

          5  that's very dear to me.

          6                 MR. EADDY: I was appointed to the

          7  Board in 1990 by Gene McCabe. I worked very closely

          8  with him.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER DICKENS: A great

         10  leader for that hospital.

         11                 MR. EADDY: And a friend.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER DICKENS: To both of

         13  us.

         14                 Considering your relationship with

         15  developers such as East River Realty, involving

         16  matters concerning Con Edison and other large

         17  developments, will you be able to recuse yourself?

         18  Will you be able to fairly assess the needs

         19  considering the communities that would be involved,

         20  and whatever it would be?

         21                 MR. EADDY: During my tenure on the

         22  City Planning Commission, a lot of large scale

         23  projects have come before us, and I consistently,

         24  I'm proud to say, have been able to maintain an

         25  objective voice, an objective view on projects
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          2  coming before us, whether they're large or small,

          3  and in regards to projects like East River or

          4  Columbia, or others that will come before us, I will

          5  give you my word, I will maintain this objective

          6  view and objective voice and render decisions which

          7  are, I believe, in the best interest of New York

          8  City.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER DICKENS: Then that

         10  means you would be recusing yourself on matters

         11  concerning, for instance, East River Realty?

         12                 MR. EADDY: Well, in the East River,

         13  actually that's a topic that has come before the

         14  Commission, and up until now I have, at the advice

         15  of the Council's Department of Investigation, I

         16  wrote to the Conflicts of Interest Board regarding

         17  this matter, and actually just received an opinion

         18  or a letter a couple of days ago informing me that

         19  as a prior involvement, and that was even before my

         20  appointment to the City Planning Commission, that I

         21  could serve and render judgment on that. And I feel

         22  very strongly that it's a different project, I have

         23  no involvement currently, and I will be able to

         24  render a fair and objective vote on that project.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER DICKENS: All right.
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          2  Thank you.

          3                 And Mr. Leventhal, it's good to see

          4  you again.

          5                 MR. LEVENTHAL: Hi.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER DICKENS: I first met

          7  you years ago, but I also, you know, really got to

          8  know you when you served on the transition team for

          9  Mayor Dinkins. Thank you again for coming.

         10                 Now, you also serve on the transition

         11  team for our current Mayor Bloomberg. In that

         12  capacity, and, by the way, I want to commend Amanda

         13  Burden at City Planning on the fact that we worked

         14  very hard together, Melissa Mark-Viverito, my

         15  colleague, and other electeds and the Manhattan

         16  Borough President's office, on the Broadway Corridor

         17  rezoning issue that was very, very stressful to the

         18  entire community. So, I want to commend her on that,

         19  and I also want to commend her on a very heated

         20  issue that we had concerning the 125th Street

         21  rezoning, which is currently on the works, and she

         22  granted us an extension for CB 10 to be able to

         23  further allow the community access to the scoping

         24  plan and to make further comments. So, I want to

         25  commend her for that, because I know that generally
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          2  it's not done at this time in the game. So, I want

          3  to commend her for that. But as part, as you

          4  Chairing the Mayor's Transition team, in choosing

          5  Amanda Burden, was this something that was done by

          6  the entire Committee that worked on her appointment?

          7                 MR. LEVENTHAL: At the time there was

          8  no Committee on Appointments, which is the very

          9  beginning of the transition, and the people involved

         10  would have been the Mayor, a couple of Deputy Mayors

         11  and myself, who conducted the interviews for a

         12  Chairman of the City Planning Commission. The

         13  Mayor's Committee on Appointments essentially

         14  handles not full-time appointments to the City but

         15  boards and commissions, many of which are subject to

         16  the approval of advice and consent of the City

         17  Council was formed later on, so there was the actual

         18  interviews. The original screening was done by the

         19  Transition Committee, that is to say the Transition

         20  Committee consisted of a number of sub groups, each

         21  of which would look at a particular area to make

         22  recommendations. For something of Citywide

         23  importance like the Chairman of the City Planning

         24  Commission, Director of the Department of City

         25  Planning would be handled directly by the Mayor,
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          2  that's how it was handled in this case.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER DICKENS: Thank you.

          4  One last question. The next -- well, we're still

          5  working on 125th Street, but the Columbia expansion

          6  issue, considering the concerns of the community

          7  around the Columbia Expansion, what are your

          8  thoughts on eminent domain, please?

          9                 MR. LEVENTHAL: Well, first I should

         10  reveal I'm a graduate of Columbia Law School, just

         11  so you know that. I have no particular role now.

         12  Speaking personally, you know, not representing the

         13  Commission, the Mayor or anyone else, I'm troubled

         14  in general with use of eminent domain for private

         15  development, as a general concept. I mean, obviously

         16  the line between private and public is much more

         17  difficult to define sometimes than it used to be,

         18  and I want to learn a lot more about it before I

         19  take a position on a particular project, but it's

         20  certainly not the way I grew up in law school as how

         21  we defined it, and I want to learn more about why

         22  and how it can be justified. I know many states

         23  around the country in response to the Supreme

         24  Court's decision are passing statutes to prohibit

         25  the use of eminent domain in all but the traditional
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          2  governmental areas. But beyond that, I'd have to

          3  learn a lot more about it, but those are my

          4  instinctive reactions when I first got into it.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER DICKENS: Well, thank

          6  you so much. I'm glad to see that you're willing to

          7  at least review the process so that there's a

          8  fairness to the community that will be severely

          9  impacted upon this. So, I'm glad to see that.

         10                 MR. LEVENTHAL: I think one of the

         11  hallmarks, I think of Amanda Burden and the current

         12  commissioners, they have proven themselves to be

         13  extraordinarily sensitive to community concerns and

         14  have worked very closely with this Council and with

         15  communities.

         16                 And on a totally unrelated matter,

         17  I'd like to thank you for your strong support of

         18  Jazz at Lincoln Center over many years. It's meant a

         19  lot to the organization, of which I was a part for

         20  so many years.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER DICKENS: Oh, I'm very

         22  much aware of that, and that's very dear to my

         23  heart. Thank you so much, to all of you, for coming

         24  and congratulations.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: Thank you, Council
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          2  Member Dickens.

          3                 Council Member Garodnick.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER GARODNICK: Thank you

          5  very much, Madam Chair.

          6                 I just wanted to echo very quickly

          7  the comments of my colleague Mike McMahon on the

          8  subject of the consistent quality of the candidates

          9  who come through here, nominated by the Mayor,

         10  without any exception here, of course, and I give

         11  you all great credit, Mr. Leventhal, in particular,

         12  on that.

         13                 I just wanted to make one point on

         14  the subject of planning. I'm actually the Chair of

         15  the Subcommittee on Planning of Land Use, and wanted

         16  to make the point about emphasizing community-based

         17  planning and when we consider the many projects that

         18  are going on in Manhattan in particular, the

         19  infrastructure concerns, along with all of the

         20  developments that we see in Manhattan, and

         21  frequently we see big new buildings going up without

         22  any attendant improvements in the infrastructure

         23  around, and it's something which I know that you all

         24  are aware of, but it's something which is of

         25  particular concern to me, and in my district
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          2  representing the east side of Manhattan. And one

          3  example of that is, of course, what will be coming

          4  in a Con Edison Waterside redevelopment, which is

          5  between 35th and 41st Streets, nine acres of land,

          6  which by estimates of what is being proposed would

          7  put 10,000 new people onto the East Side of

          8  Manhattan, which is the equivalent of putting the

          9  entire town of Kennibunk, Maine right there. And

         10  with that in mind, thinking about the ways that we

         11  can plan together and think about the effect that

         12  that will have on infrastructure, security, police,

         13  fire, everything, is something that I just ask that

         14  you be sensitive to, and I know you are.

         15                 And with that, Madam Chair, I would

         16  just like to ask permission to vote. I actually have

         17  to, I may be the last on the list but I would like

         18  permission to vote and I'd like to vote aye on all

         19  of these candidates with your permission.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: Absolutely.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER GARODNICK: Thank you.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: I'd like to call

         23  on Council Member Fidler, and before I do, I just

         24  wanted to mention to Ms. Chen, Council Member Gerson

         25  had written a glowing recommendation and his
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          2  comments on how he was very supportive of your

          3  appointment to the Commission. So, I just wanted to

          4  share that, have it read into the record. I didn't

          5  want you to leave without having heard that.

          6                 MS. CHEN: I appreciate his support.

          7  Thank you.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: Thank you.

          9                 Council Member Fidler.

         10                 Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. First I

         11  want to promise everyone in the room I'm going to be

         12  relatively brief.

         13                 First, I want to note that the

         14  Commission has announced one of its largest

         15  commitments to a rezoning study for Community Board

         16  18 in Brooklyn, and so that is just beginning now

         17  and I look forward to working with the four of you

         18  on that, in our attempt to maintain and preserve the

         19  characters of the communities that I represent in

         20  Southeastern Brooklyn.

         21                 Mr. Leventhal, it's good to see you

         22  again after about 20 some odd years ago. We had an

         23  interaction where I frankly made an absolute jackass

         24  out of myself, and I hope not to do that again

         25  today. But in that light when we were last at a
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          2  Rules Committee meeting, we had a nomination that I

          3  considered to be somewhat more controversial to the

          4  Board of Standards and Appeals. At the root of that

          5  controversy was an investigation that the Department

          6  of Investigation had conducted into the Brooklyn

          7  Office of City Planning, and I had felt it was

          8  relevant and when I inquired of DOI about that

          9  investigation, DOI told me there was no such

         10  investigation.

         11                 As you can well imagine, that raised

         12  all kinds of red flags for me, a great deal of

         13  concern. I grew up in an era when only national

         14  Republican administrations made investigations

         15  disappear, and I was very concerned about that. I

         16  promised to follow-up on that and I want to offer

         17  into the record a letter from the Department of

         18  Investigation that I have subsequently received

         19  acknowledging that the investigation I was referring

         20  to did, in fact, exist, that they had misunderstood

         21  what I was talking about, the investigation I was

         22  talking about, and perhaps that might explain some

         23  of my well-placed paranoia about the disappearing

         24  investigation that I thought was relevant.

         25                 So, I offer that into the record. I
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          2  think it should be part of the record, both my

          3  letters to DOI and their response for that.

          4                 So, thank you.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: Thank you, Council

          6  Member Fidler.

          7                 I'd like to end with comments of how

          8  appreciative I am to the four candidates, as well as

          9  the fifth for the TLC Commission, serving the City

         10  of New York, and your elaborate service in your

         11  tenure beyond for the job well done. And I wish you

         12  could mentor some of our youth and give them the

         13  guidance we need to create future leaders. You know,

         14  the footprints that you leave behind are one that we

         15  would love to see followed with generations to come.

         16  And, so, the service that you will provide to the

         17  City of New York, developing the City of New York,

         18  and taking into consideration the balancing act of

         19  meeting the needs of New Yorkers is one that has

         20  been expressed here by both yourselves, as well as

         21  us as Council members.

         22                 I'd like to call the vote on this

         23  Committee, and Billy will do roll call. Thank you.

         24                 COUNCIL CLERK: Council Member Reyna.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: I vote aye.
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          2                 COUNCIL CLERK: Rivera.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER RIVERA: I vote aye.

          4                 COUNCIL CLERK: Baez.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER BAEZ: Aye.

          6                 COUNCIL CLERK: Dilan.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: I vote aye on

          8  all five items.

          9                 COUNCIL CLERK: Fidler.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIDLER: Aye on all.

         11                 COUNCIL CLERK: Jackson.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER JACKSON: Aye on all.

         13                 COUNCIL CLERK: Katz.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ: Aye on all.

         15                 COUNCIL CLERK: McMahon.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER McMAHON: It's a

         17  privilege to be able to vote on such five qualified

         18  candidates, especially one of Staten Island's

         19  favorite sons. I vote aye on all.

         20                 COUNCIL CLERK: Weprin.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER WEPRIN: Aye on all.

         22                 COUNCIL CLERK: Dickens.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER DICKENS: Aye on all.

         24                 COUNCIL CLERK: Yes.

         25                 COUNCIL CLERK: By a vote of 13 in the
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          2  affirmative, zero in the negative, and no

          3  abstentions, all items have been adopted. Council

          4  Members, please sign the Committee report, and the

          5  roll will be held open by request of the Chair.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON REYNA: And

          7  congratulations. Thank you. We will leave the vote

          8  open.

          9                 (Hearing concluded at 12:43 p.m.)
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